



This is the **accepted version** of the article:

Van Sundert, Kevin; Radujkovic, Dajana; Cools, Nathalie; [et al.]. «Towards comparable assessment of the soil nutrient status across scales—Review and development of nutrient metrics». Global change biology, Vol. 26, issue 2 (Feb. 2020), p. 392-409. DOI 10.1111/gcb.14802

This version is avaible at https://ddd.uab.cat/record/218196 under the terms of the $\textcircled{C}\space{0.1}{\space{0.1}{c}}$ license

Towards comparable assessment of the soil nutrient status across scales – review and development of nutrient metrics

Kevin Van Sundert¹, Dajana Radujković¹, Nathalie Cools², Bruno De Vos², Sophia Etzold³, Marcos
 Fernández-Martínez¹, Ivan Janssens¹, Päivi Merilä⁴, Josep Peñuelas^{5,6}, Jordi Sardans^{5,6}, Johan Stendahl⁷, César Terrer^{8,9}, Sara Vicca¹

¹Centre of Excellence PLECO (Plants and Ecosystems), Department of Biology, University of Antwerp, Wilrijk, Belgium

²Research Institute for Nature and Forest (INBO), Geraardsbergen, Belgium
 ³Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research WSL, Birmensdorf, Switzerland
 ⁴Natural Resources Institute Finland (Luke), Oulu, Finland
 ⁵CSIC, Global Ecology Unit CREAF-CEAB-UAB, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Cerdanyola del Vallès, Catalonia, Spain

 ⁶CREAF, Cerdanyola del Vallès, Catalonia, Spain
 ⁷Department of Soil and Environment, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden
 ⁸Department of Earth System Science, Stanford University, Stanford, California, USA
 ⁹Institut de Ciència i Tecnologia Ambientals (ICTA), Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Cerdanyola del Vallès, Catalonia, Spain

20

25

40 Abstract

Nutrient availability influences virtually every aspect of an ecosystem, and is a critical modifier of ecosystem responses to global change. Although this crucial role of nutrient availability in regulating ecosystem structure and functioning has been widely acknowledged, nutrients are still often neglected in observational and experimental synthesis studies due to difficulties in comparing the

- 45 nutrient status across sites. In the current study, we explain different nutrient-related concepts and discuss the potential of soil-, plant- and remote sensing-based metrics to compare the nutrient status across space. Based on our review and additional analyses on a dataset of European, managed temperate and boreal forests (ICP Forests dataset), we conclude that the use of plant- and remote sensing-based metrics that rely on tissue stoichiometry is limited due to their strong dependence on
- 50 species identity. The potential use of other plant-based metrics such as Ellenberg indicator values and plant-functional traits is also discussed. We conclude from our analyses and review that soilbased metrics likely have the largest potential for successful inter-site comparison of the nutrient status. As an example, we used and adjusted a soil-based metric, previously developed for conifer forests across Sweden, against the same ICP Forests data. We suggest that this adjusted and further
- 55 adaptable metric, which included the organic carbon concentration (SOC) in the upper 20 cm of the soil (including the organic fermentation-humus (FH) layer), the C:N ratio and pH_{CaCl2} of the FH layer, can be used as a complementary tool along with other indicators of nutrient availability, to compare the background nutrient status across temperate and boreal forests dominated by spruce, pine or beech. Future collection and provision of harmonized soil data from observational and experimental

60 sites should facilitate further testing and adjustments of the metric.

Keywords: nutrient status, nutrient availability, nutrient limitation, tree growth, soil nutrients, stoichiometry, plant functional traits, leaf economics spectrum, remote sensing, ICP Forests

Contents

	1 INTRODUCTION: RELEVANCE OF NUTRIENT AVAILABILITY TO GLOBAL CHANGE RESEARCH	XXX
	2 DEFINITION: WHAT IS THE NUTRIENT STATUS?	xxx
	3 SOIL- vs PLANT-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS	xxx
70	3.1 SOIL-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS	XXX
	3.2 PLANT-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS	XXX
	3.3 SOIL OR PLANT DATA TO ASSESS NUTRIENT STATUS?	xxx
	4 REMOTE SENSING-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS	XXX
	5 EXAMPLE: A SOIL-BASED METRIC OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS	XXX
75	5.1 Evaluation of the earlier nutrient metric	XXX
	5.1.1 Performance of the earlier metric	XXX
	5.2 Adjustment of the earlier metric	XXX
	5.2.1 Adjusting the earlier metric	xxx
	5.2.2 Performance of the adjusted metric	xxx
80	5.2.3 The adjusted metric versus multiple regressions	XXX
	6 APPLICATIONS OF THE SOIL-BASED METRIC AND FUTURE PROSPECTS	XXX
	7 CONCLUSIONS	XXX

1 | INTRODUCTION: RELEVANCE OF NUTRIENT AVAILABILITY TO GLOBAL CHANGE RESEARCH

- Macronutrients like nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P), and potassium (K), as well as essential micronutrients (e.g. zinc, copper, manganese, iron etc.) are critical for plants, microbes, and all life on Earth. It is long known that scarcity of essential nutrients limits plant growth and yield (Liebig, 1841), but the influence of nutrients goes far beyond plant productivity. Nutrient availability influences virtually every aspect of an ecosystem. Ecosystem carbon cycling (Vicca et al., 2012; Fernández-Martínez et al., 2016), plant phenology (Cleland et al., 2006), plant diversity and community composition (Peñuelas et al., 2013; Harpole et al., 2016; Bes et al., 2018), plantherbivore (Borer et al., 2014) and plant-soil microbe interactions (Högberg et al., 2010), and the structure of trophic food webs (Elser et al., 2000; Laliberté et al., 2017) are all directly or indirectly influenced by nutrient availability. As a consequence, human activities that lead to for example soil
- 95 acidification (i.e. acid deposition), shifts in the water balance (e.g. drainage, wetting), increases in atmospheric nitrogen deposition or eutrophication (e.g. fossil fuel combustion and fertilization) can strongly impact ecosystem properties and functioning (Bobbink et al., 2010; Peñuelas et al., 2013; Niu et al., 2016; Fernández-Martínez et al., 2017; Averill et al., 2018; Schulte-Uebbing & de Vries, 2018).

100

In the context of global change, nutrient availability is also a critical modifier of ecosystem responses to various environmental changes. It has been widely shown that the effect of elevated atmospheric CO_2 depends on the nutrient status of the ecosystem. Under nutrient-rich conditions, plants are more likely to sustain a positive growth response to elevated CO_2 (Körner, 2006; Huang et al., 2015;

105 Terrer et al., 2016; 2018). Positive warming effects on plant growth can be intensified by enhanced nutrient availability following increases in mineralization (Strömgren & Linder, 2002; Dieleman et al.,

2012), and nutrients can be important modulators of ecosystem responses to altered rainfall. The latter can follow from changes in nutrient dynamics (White et al., 2004; Dreesen et al., 2012; Ren et al., 2017), as well as from differences in plant carbon allocation associated with the nutrient status of an ecosystem (Gessler et al., 2017; Shi et al., 2018; Wang et al., 2018a).

In spite of the central role of nutrients in ecosystem functioning and responses to climate change, nutrient availability is often not accurately accounted for in models, and in observational and experimental synthesis studies. N and P cycles are increasingly implemented in biogeochemistry models, but this still comes with high uncertainties related to data availability, understanding of nutrient cycling (Vicca et al., 2018), and quantification of nutrient limitations (Wang et al., 2010). In empirical studies, omission of nutrient availability from analyses of ecosystem functioning and its responses to global change can be deeply problematic, not only because it obfuscates our understanding, but also because it can even lead to misleading conclusions about the drivers of experimental results and of spatial and temporal variation in forest biomass production efficiency (the ratio of biomass to GPP). By taking into account nutrient availability, they revealed that the direct (causal) influence of climate or stand age was being overestimated in earlier studies that did not include nutrient availability in their analyses (e.g. DeLucia et al., 2007).

125

110

There are at least two key reasons why taking nutrient availability into account is more complicated than e.g. climate: (i) comprehensive datasets are lacking (Vicca et al., 2018), and (ii) a standardized measure of the nutrient status does not exist. For standardized metrics of the nutrient status to be easily and widely applied, they should be constructed only from variables that can be obtained at reasonable costs, and do not demand extensive labor efforts. At the same time, metrics should be as

130 reasonable costs, and do not demand extensive labor efforts. At the same time, metrics should be as complex as necessary, including all the variables essential for wide application and considering important nonlinearities and thresholds. Unfortunately, such metrics have not yet been developed.

In this study, we first clarify differences in concepts and clearly define the concept of the inherent nutrient status. Based on the available literature and our own analyses, we then discuss whether nutrient metrics should best be based on soil, plant or remote sensing data. As an example, we adjust an existing nutrient metric, such that it explains spatial variation in nutrient availability across temperate and boreal forests in Europe. Finally, we explore current limitations of this adjusted metric, and how it may be further improved in the future.

140

2 | DEFINITION: WHAT IS THE NUTRIENT STATUS?

Different concepts have been described in the scientific literature to define nutrient availability, with particularly nutrient limitation being widely used. In the strict sense, nutrient limitation represents the plant response to addition of specific nutrients (Liebig, 1841; Augusto et al., 2017). For example,

- 145 if plants respond strongly to P addition, but not to N addition, they are considered P-limited but not N-limited. The magnitude of limitation is usually expressed as a response ratio, i.e. productivity of fertilized plots compared to controls in fertilization experiments (e.g. Sullivan et al., 2014; Fay et al., 2015; Augusto et al., 2017). This plant response, and hence the magnitude of nutrient limitation, depends on the balance between the nutrient demand of the plants and nutrient supply (Fig. 1). The
- 150 latter is determined by soil properties and nutrients as well as by species adaptations such as rooting

strategy and investment in mycorrhizal or N₂-fixing symbionts. Because nutrient supply and demand vary among species and depend on climate and other environmental factors, nutrient limitation is not a constant value for a given soil (Legout et al., 2014).

- An alternative concept is the inherent soil nutrient status. In contrast to nutrient limitation, the inherent soil nutrient status reflects the potential nutrient supply of a soil as characterized by soil properties and nutrients (Fig. 1). Hence, the soil nutrient status does not directly depend on the species growing on the soil (although soil properties are eventually also shaped by vegetation characteristics such as plant community structure, age, species, litter quality and quantity; Sardans & Peñuelas, 2012; Cools et al., 2014). This short-term independence of plant species greatly facilitates
- meaningful inter-site comparison of ecosystem responses while taking nutrients into account, and allows to determine the modulating role of the nutrient status in ecosystem responses to environmental change. The fact that the soil nutrient status does not capture effects of plant adaptations such as the rooting strategy or symbiotic associations allows to disentangle and quantify their role across a range of nutrient statuses.



Figure 1 Conceptual diagram illustrating different concepts related to nutrients. For simplicity, the influence of N_2 -fixing and mycorrhizal symbionts on nutrient supply is not explicitly included, but is in fact encompassed by "species". In the present study, we discuss quantification of the soil nutrient status.

170

175

Both nutrient limitation and nutrient status are of interest from an ecological perspective, and both concepts have their own advantages. While nutrient limitation may better clarify plant responses at the individual or population level, the nutrient status facilitates inter-site comparison of the role of nutrients and allows determining differences in sensitivities to variation in nutrient availability among species, ecosystems and biomes. In this study, the focus is on the comparison of soil-, plant-and remote sensing data in their potential to assess the nutrient status, and we propose a metric as a step forward in its quantification. For a recent synthesis of assessments of N and P limitation, we refer to Augusto et al. (2017).

180 3 | SOIL- vs PLANT-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS

3.1 | SOIL-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS

Nutrient availability is rarely taken into account in large-scale studies focusing on inter-site comparison of ecosystem structure, functioning and responses to global change. From a soil perspective, quantifying the nutrient status to make such comparisons is complicated, in part, because nutrient availability is determined by the interplay of various nutrients and soil characteristics such as pH, texture, organic matter concentration and quality etc. Unlike temperature or precipitation, soil nutrient availability can therefore not be assessed by measuring one single variable. For example, at low pH, differences in N availability may be less influential than at optimal pH because at low pH plant growth is commonly limited by AI toxicity and/or P deficiency (IIASA & FAO, 2012). In addition, the availability of the individual elements is difficult to determine because they can be bound with variable strengths to minerals, or are partly locked up in organic matter prior to being released in bio-available form through decomposition. Different procedures exist to

estimate, for example, available N and P, but results can differ considerably among methods (Binkley
& Hart, 1989; Holford, 1997; Neyroud & Lischer, 2003). Moreover, no sufficiently accurate methods exist to quantify N and P availability in a comparable way across ecosystems.

Although quantifying the availability of different nutrients is not straightforward, there are soil characteristics that are very indicative of the soil nutrient status (Vicca et al., 2018). In particular, soil 200 organic matter concentration (SOM), texture (especially clay fraction), cation exchange capacity (CEC) and pH are critical. SOM is a source of nutrients and both organic matter and clay colloids are important exchange places for nutrients (Schroeder & Others, 1984; Roy et al., 2006). They determine the CEC of a soil, i.e. the capacity of the soil to store and exchange important nutrients such as NH_4^+ , K^+ , Mg^{2+} and Ca^{2+} . Soil pH is especially important for P availability: at pH<5, P is strongly 205 bound to Fe and Al oxides, while at pH>7, P becomes unavailable for most plants through complex formation with Ca²⁺ (Chapin et al., 2002; IIASA & FAO, 2012; Soil Survey Staff, 2014). Finally, the soil parent material and its weathering stage can also strongly influence the availability of nutrients such as P (Augusto et al., 2017) and even N (Houlton et al., 2018). Variation in the total bedrock concentration of P, and the presence of metal oxides or other soil substances that can bind P, have 210 also been found to influence nutrient availability (Bol et al., 2016). Hence, the governing role of these discussed soil factors implies that comparison and quantification of the nutrient status across distinct ecosystems requires that soil physical and chemical properties are taken into account.

The few studies that have taken the nutrient status into account have typically used an (indirect)
indicator of N availability (e.g. C:N ratio in Alberti et al., 2015 or N stock in Stevens et al., 2015). While such approach may suffice in particular regions where variation in other soil characteristics influencing nutrient availability may be limited, in general, thorough comparison of the nutrient status would require taking into account multiple interacting soil properties. Therefore, in an attempt to get a more comprehensive indication of the nutrient status, a nutrient availability classification has been established based on the available but dispersed data (Vicca et al., 2012; Fernández-Martínez et al., 2014; Alberti et al., 2015; Campioli et al., 2015; Terrer et al., 2016). Although this approach, which separates nutrient-rich from nutrient-poor sites, has helped in gaining

a better understanding of the role of nutrient availability in terrestrial carbon cycling, it is a gualitative method based on distinct datasets. This has several limitations and it is, for example, not easily upscaled.

225

To our knowledge, only few initiatives have been taken to express the soil nutrient status in a quantitative manner, comparable across sites at larger spatial scales. In a report on global agroecological zones, the International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis (IIASA) and Food and 230 Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (FAO – IIASA & FAO, 2012) present an adjustable metric of constraints on nutrient availability. The metric demands input on soil texture, SOM, pH and total exchangeable bases (TEB – cation equivalent of K, Ca, Mg, Na), which are then scored. The final metric value is then calculated by averaging the scores with a weighing function (weighing factors allow giving more weight to the most limiting factor, although the exact value of a weighing factor 235 remains a subjective judgement). However, as this metric was primarily meant for agro-ecosystems, and only aimed to express constraints on nutrient availability, rather than the nutrient status itself, further testing of the metric was needed to e.g. evaluate its performance in non-agricultural systems, and assess potential adjustments.

240 In a recent study, Van Sundert et al. (2018) evaluated and adjusted the original IIASA-metric against an extensive database of Swedish conifer forests, ideal for exploring the link between soil characteristics (available from the Swedish Forest Soil Inventory – Olsson, 1999; Stendahl, 2019) and productivity (available from the Swedish National Forest Inventory - Stendahl, 2019). After concluding that the original IIASA-metric could not explain spatial variation in productivity 245 normalized for climate, forest age and species, they adapted the metric based on the observation that across Sweden, soil C:N ratio was a key variable explaining variation in normalized productivity, while the soil organic carbon concentration (SOC) and pH explained additional variation. Their metric consisted of soil pH_{water}, SOM and the C:N ratio. The final metric score for a site was then calculated for each of these three soil factors by filling in regression equations obtained from part of the 250 dataset. While a worthwhile effort to start developing a nutrient metric, the study by Van Sundert et al. (2018) only considered boreal forests, which have particular conditions (e.g. N limitation and deposition, low soil pH). Its application in other environments thus remains to be tested, and further adjustments are needed.

255 3.2 | PLANT-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS

Plants are the ultimate sensors of nutrient availability integrated over a certain time, and thus plantderived indicators may at first sight seem better candidates than soil-based metrics (Diekmann, 2003; Zelený & Schaffers, 2012). Plant-based metrics exist or could be developed based on the 260 species composition of a site (e.g. Ellenberg indicator values), plant traits, nutrient stoichiometry or resorption. However, as we argue below, these plant-based approaches are of limited use for largescale inter-site comparisons compared to soil-based metrics, primarily because of strong dependence on taxonomy and often limited distribution of scored species (Table 1).

265 In 1974, Heinz Ellenberg presented a set of vegetation-based indicator values for inter-site comparisons of environmental features (Diekmann, 2003), applicable to natural forests and grasslands in Central and Northwestern Europe (Ellenberg et al., 1992; Thompson et al., 1993; Schaffers & Sykora, 2000). Knowledge of the link between species occurrence and the environment allowed him to establish a system of species-specific scores on a nine-point scale for seven environmental variables (i.e. Ellenberg indicator values or EIVs). In practice, EIVs for a site are calculated by weighing species-specific EIVs based on their presence/absence or their abundance (Schaffers & Sykora, 2000; Diekmann, 2003). In the context of nutrient metrics, the EIV for N or soil fertility has most relevance. However, even though good performance of this EIV as a nutrient

- availability indicator has been confirmed (e.g. Ewald & Ziche, 2017), caution is needed because EIV
 would be influenced not only by the nutrient status, but also factors such as moisture, aeration and disturbance (Schaffers & Sykora, 2000; Wagner et al., 2007). Other limitations of EIVs include that they only apply to natural ecosystems, cannot be used for comparison outside the European temperate zone (Godefroid & Dana, 2007), and problematic circularity emerges when EIVs are used as variables explaining variation in vegetation structure or function (Zelený & Schaffers, 2012).
- 280

270

Plants have developed adaptations to grow and survive in specific environmental conditions, including nutrient availability. Instead of directly using the species, we can therefore quantify plant-functional traits, i.e. morpho-physio-phenological characteristics commonly shared among species following similar growth strategies (McGill et al., 2006; Violle et al., 2007; Reich & Flores-Moreno,

- 285 2017). Within the framework of the plant economics-spectrum, root and stem tissue density, and in particular leaf dry matter content (LDMC Hodgson et al., 2011; Jager et al., 2015) emerge as promising traits for retrieving the nutrient status; all three typically decrease with increasing nutrient availability (Kramer-Walter et al., 2016).
- 290 Compared to EIVs, traits offer the advantage that application is not by definition restricted to a particular region; plant traits are largely independent of plant functional type (but see He et al., 2010; Hodgson et al., 2011; Roa-Fuentes et al., 2015) or biome (Wright et al., 2004). However, multiple studies have shown that all traits - including LDMC - are sensitive to multiple environmental factors, such as disturbance (Douma et al., 2012; Pakeman, 2013; Wigley et al., 2016) and climate 295 (Pakeman, 2013; Simpson et al., 2016), complicating the disentangling of the nutrient status effect more than is the case with soil-based metrics. Disturbance and climate evidently modify soil characteristics as well, but these translate into shifts in the actual nutrient status, whereas changes in plant traits also reflect variation in e.g. light and water availability. Last, when measuring traits is not possible for practical reasons, a posteriori assigned average trait values from databases such as 300 TRY (Kattge et al., 2011) may be used. This however comes with its further drawbacks such as neglecting potentially considerable phenotypic plasticity of species traits (Pakeman, 2013; Roscher et al., 2018). Related to this, while within-species plastic variation results from variation in nutrient supply and status, genetic processes underlay average trait values, such that traits generally reflect nutrient demand rather than nutrient supply (Peñuelas et al., 2019).
- 305

While the soil fertility EIV and plant economics-spectrum allow making a direct estimate of the nutrient status, there is also the possibility of combining different nutrients in plants into one final metric representing the 'general nutrient status', analogous to the metric based on soil characteristics discussed in this article. Nutrient concentrations and stoichiometry of plant tissues

310 indeed inform about the soil nutrient status. As the concentration of a certain nutrient in a plant or canopy typically increases with increasing availability in soil (as long as the nutrient is limiting – but see Ostertag, 2010; Peñuelas et al., 2013; Zechmeister-Bolternstern et al., 2015), assessing tissue

concentrations and stoichiometry is common practice to evaluate the plant nutrient status in ecological and agronomical research (Sullivan et al., 2014). However, multiple studies have shown

- 315 that factors like phylogeny, phenology and climate are proximal determinants of plant nutrient concentrations and stoichiometry, rather than the soil nutrient status (Kokaly et al., 2009; Sardans et al., 2015; Balzotti et al., 2016; Di Palo & Fornara, 2017). Indeed, in large scale studies including several species and strong climate gradients, plant stoichiometry is explained in great part by long-term evolutionary processes in which species adapted to soil nutritional conditions along the
- gradient (Asner et al., 2014; Sardans et al., 2015; 2016). As a result, two different species exhibiting high foliar N may be growing on soils with different soil nutrient status. Furthermore, stoichiometric flexibility strongly varies among species (Peñuelas et al., 2013; Zechmeister-Bolternstern et al., 2015; Peñuelas et al., 2019). Therefore, when comparing the nutrient status among ecosystems at large spatial scales, comprising large differences in species composition, plant stoichiometry is likely less suitable than soil characteristics (Vicca et al., 2018).

Trends in the degree to which plants resorb N and P from senesced leaves has also been proposed as an indicator of relative nutrient limitation (e.g. McGroddy et al., 2004). N and P resorption from senesced leaves is an important strategy for plants to conserve nutrients, with an increase in resorption with lower availability (Kobe et al., 2005; Vergutz et al., 2012; Reed et al., 2012; Han et al., 2013; Sullivan et al., 2014; Brant & Chen, 2015). In addition, results from experiments suggest that the ratio of N resorption versus P resorption generally increases when N is limiting and decreases when P is limiting (van Heerwaarden et al., 2003; Yuan and Chen., 2015). Thus, an index for relative N and P limitations has been proposed based on the difference of N and P resorptions for woody plants (Han et al., 2013). Although this is a promising field of study to map relative N and P limitations globally, these analyses are generally species-specific, and the global factors driving these patterns (e.g. climate) have not been found across species and biomes (Reed et al., 2012), thus failing to widely characterize and map the nutrient limitation or status.

Plant-derived indicator	Limitations	
Ellenberg indicator value for N/soil fertility	 also influenced by environmental factors other than nutrients applicable to natural ecosystems only spatial extent restricted to region of species distribution circularity limits applications 	
Plant-functional traits	 also influenced by environmental factors other than nutrients laborious in species rich communities database-derived mean values ignore phenotypic plasticity rather represents nutrient demand than inherent nutrient status 	
Tissue stoichiometry	 - controlled by phylogeny, phenology and climate - needs combining of different variables into one single metric 	
Nutrient resorption	 - controlled by phylogeny and climate - needs combining of different variables into one single metric 	

340 **Table 1** Limitations of potential plant-derived indicators of the nutrient status.

345

3.3 | SOIL OR PLANT DATA TO ASSESS NUTRIENT STATUS?

From the overview above, we deduce that soil characteristics are likely more feasible candidates for inter-site comparison of the nutrient status than plant-derived data, as the latter depend strongly on taxonomy. In order to reinforce or refute this conclusion, we contributed our own analyses by
making use of the European ICP Forests database (ICP Forests, 2010; http://icp-forests.net) for which data on tree growth, soil properties and nutrients (from the European Forest Soil Inventory - Fleck et al., 2016) and leaf stoichiometry were available (Fig. 2). The ICP Forests database contains homogeneous monitored forest plots representative of the most important managed European forest types, and were previously selected for investigating the effects of acid rain (Table S1).
Eventually, we compiled a dataset comprising 77 stands for which tree growth was previously calculated (Camino-Serrano et al., 2016), and measurements of soil properties and nutrients and leaf stoichiometry were available. The sites were dominated by either Common beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.), Pedunculate oak (*Quercus robur* L.), Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) or Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) H. Karst.).

360



Figure 2 Location of the 77 ICP Forests sites used for the main analyses in this study. Dominant tree species growing on the sites were Common beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.), Pedunculate oak (*Quercus robur* L.), Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) or Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) H. Karst.).

365

We used the ICP Forests data to verify the use of soil data vs foliar nutrient concentrations and stoichiometry as indicators for the nutrient status across a range of forest, soil and climate types. Specifically, we (i) performed regression equations within and across species to link key soil vs leaf stoichiometry data with climate-, age- and species-normalized productivity (productivity was chosen as the response variable as it is well-known to respond strongly to increasing nutrient availability

(Chapin, 1980)), and (ii) performed principal component analysis (PCA) on the soil and leaf data to compare and visualize species dependence. More details regarding the ICP Forests data, and the normalization of productivity for climate, age and species are provided in the supplement.

Regression analyses per species indicated that for soil data, across beech forests, a model including 375 soil organic carbon concentration (SOC - negative effect) and mineral soil C:P ratio (negative effect) performed best at explaining variation in normalized productivity ($R^2 = 57\%$; Table S10). In both European spruce (Table S11) and pine forests (Table S12), a model with only the negative influence of organic layer C:N ratio was selected ($R^2 = 43\%$ and 42%, resp.), and in an analysis combining all species, organic layer C:N, SOC and their interaction was selected ($R^2 = 17\%$, Table S13). We initially 380 used exactly the same subset of the ICP Forests database to optimally compare the potential of leaf stoichiometry with that of soil characteristics. For beech and pine, these analyses indicated no potential of foliar data to explain variation in normalized productivity (Table S14 and S16), whereas for spruce, N:P ratio and N concentration (which showed no collinearity) exerted both a positive influence, together explaining 32% of the variation (Table S15). Finally, when combining all species in 385 one analysis, no variation in normalized productivity was explained by any leaf nutrient or ratio (Table S17).

For stoichiometry, similar, but perhaps more clear results were obtained from an additional analysis on a more elaborate subset of the ICP Forests database (including sites that were lacking the necessary soil data, but with stoichiometry available): for beech, foliar nutrient concentrations were again not significantly related to normalized productivity, but for spruce and pine, foliar nutrients did relate to normalized productivity (*R*² = 25% and 28%, resp.). However, the combination of nutrients best explaining variation differed among species, such that in an analysis combining all species, foliar stoichiometry explained merely 4% of normalized productivity here (Table S18). Species differences in stoichiometry clearly lay at the base of the discrepancy in variation explained within vs across species, whereas species-dependence of soil characteristics was much less pronounced (Fig. 3a vs 3b). Our results thus confirm that when multiple species are involved, foliar elemental composition is primarily determined by taxonomy, therefore limiting the use of foliar stoichiometry as an indicator of large-scale variation in the nutrient status.



Figure 3 Principal component analysis on (a) key soil variables (sd for PC1 = 1.51, sd for PC2 = 1.23), and (b) foliar stoichiometry data in the European ICP Forests dataset (sd for PC1 = 2.06, sd for PC2 = 1.12). These soil variables in particular were chosen because of their link with the soil nutrient status (e.g. Van Sundert et al., 2018), and our observation during exploratory analyses that organic layer characteristics in particular explain

variation in normalized productivity (e.g. Table S11). Right-skewed variables were log-transformed. Abbreviations: SOC = soil organic carbon concentration (%) in the upper 20 cm of the soil, starting on top of the organic layer; CNorg = organic layer carbon to nitrogen ratio; pHorg = organic layer pH. Corresponding correlations are presented in Table S19 for panel a, and in Table S20 for panel b.

410

4 REMOTE SENSING-DERIVED INDICATORS OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS

Three decades ago, researchers began using remote sensing to estimate leaf and canopy traits. While particular nutrients (mainly N – Filella et al., 1995; Serrano et al., 2002; Kokaly et al., 2009;
Loozen et al., 2018) have been estimated frequently, other traits relevant to the nutrient status, such as LDMC, can be estimated as well but with low accuracy (Homolova et al., 2013). For this reason, the focus in this review section is merely on stoichiometry. By far the most common remote sensing method involves employment of passive hyperspectral sensors (but see Munoz-Huerta et al., 2013), on ground platforms (e.g. Peñuelas et al., 1994; Serbin et al., 2014), airplanes (e.g. Serrano et al., 2014).

- 420 al., 2002; Mitchell et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2018b) or satellites (e.g. Ollinger et al., 2008; Loozen et al., 2018), depending on the desired resolution and scope of the study. Typically, concentrations of a particular element are estimated per pixel after an empirical calibration procedure in which reflectance in the 400-2400 nm range is matched with concentrations determined by standard lab procedures (Homolova et al., 2013). Although this method often yields high *R*²s within studies,
- 425 estimating leaf and canopy nutrient concentrations at larger spatial scales is challenging not only because fine spatial resolution is needed to capture relevant and occasionally large small-scale variation in nutrient availability (e.g. Porder et al., 2005), but also because the empirical functions are typically overfitted to the data considered in the respective study (Verrelst et al., 2015). Alternatively to regressions, mechanistic radiative transfer models (RTMs) could be used in the 420
- 430 future to avoid this problem, but research on RTM inversion to retrieve nutrient concentrations at the canopy level is still in its infancy (Wang et al., 2018b; but see Porder et al., 2005).

Using airborne based and satellite imagery, Ollinger et al. (2008) discovered a strong positive correlation between near infrared (NIR) reflectance (800-2500 nm) and %N in the canopy for North
 American forests. This was one of the first studies to remotely estimate %N of the canopy at a large spatial scale. The study was heavily criticized though, as the link between NIR reflectance and %N may be merely a correlation resulting from the influence of available N on vegetation structure (Knyazikhin et al., 2012 and e.g. Nunes et al., 2017). Even though indirect effects dominating the NIR reflectance-%N relationship are not necessarily problematic (Ollinger et al., 2013), caution is needed when using this remote sensing derived %N for a metric because biases may occur when for instance species composition (and therefore canopy structure) is modified by management, while N availability remains the same.

Although remote sensing is a promising tool for rapid assessment of plant tissue concentrations, its use for estimating stoichiometry at large spatial scales is currently limited because of biases and considerable uncertainties. Furthermore, the bulk of literature has so far focused on N (but see e.g. Porder et al., 2005), with remote sensing of nutrients such as P and K in leaves and canopies even less developed than for N (Homolova et al., 2013). In the context of nutrient metrics, remote sensing can be used as an alternative to lab-based measurements for determining plant tissue stoichiometry

450 for purposes where the benefits of remote sensing (rapid estimation at large spatial scale) outweigh

the disadvantages compared to destructive measurements. In the end, irrespective of whether stoichiometry was determined optically or destructively, the result is an estimate depending on (a mixture of) species. Therefore, as discussed earlier, the dependence of the nutrient statusstoichiometry link on species and their plasticity limits the use of large-scale remote sensing derived stoichiometry data.

Finally, Fisher et al. (2012) tried to estimate global nutrient limitation by comparing remotely-sensed productivity with modelled maximum productivity determined by light and water availabilities. However, this approach aims to quantify nutrient limitation rather than nutrient status, and more importantly, their proposed global map still contains considerable inaccuracies (e.g. it suggests no nutrient limitation in Eurasian boreal forests, where strong N limitation is in reality widespread -Högberg et al., 2017). We conclude that remote sensing may in some cases be a practical way to derive plant tissue stoichiometry (e.g. Asner et al., 2015), but at least for now, it is not possible to accurately compare the nutrient status among sites based on remote sensing data alone.

465

455

460

5 | EXAMPLE: A SOIL-BASED METRIC OF THE NUTRIENT STATUS

Based on our review and analyses above, we concluded that soil data likely have highest potential to develop metrics of the nutrient status. As an example of how such metric may be used and 470 improved, we evaluate and adjust here a soil-based metric developed by Van Sundert et al. (2018), such that it explains considerable variation in normalized productivity not only in the original Swedish database it was developed from (Table S2), but also in the European ICP Forests. As mentioned in the section on soil indicators, their metric consisted of soil pH_{water}, SOM and the C:N ratio (all mass-based averaged over the top 20 cm of the soil, including the organic fermentation-

475 humus (FH) layer; note that soil texture was not included in this metric because it was not significantly correlated with normalized productivity). Specifically, a score was calculated for each of these three soil factors by filling in the respective simple empirical regression equations, and including a minimum constraint representing the minimum climate-normalized productivity found across the dataset:

480

SOC score = max(-0.18 * (ln(SOC _{0-20cm}) - ln(2.3)) ² + 0.525, -5.65)	(1)
C:N score = max(-0.08 * CN _{0-20cm} + 2.1, -5.65)	(2)
pH score = max(-0.9 * $(pH_{water.0-20cm} - 4.67)^2 + 0.6, -5.65)$	(3)

pH score = max(-0.9 * $(pH_{water.0-20cm} - 4.67)^2 + 0.6, -5.65)$

485 The metric for any given (boreal) forest soil was then calculated by averaging the partial scores, giving more weight to the variable with the lowest score:

490 This metric explained up to 21% of the variation in normalized productivity for forests in Sweden (Van Sundert et al., 2018).

To investigate the metric application for a wider range of conditions than merely boreal forests, we test and adjust here the soil-based metric against the ICP Forests data. Finally, we also evaluate the 495 metric against data from a global grassland database to explore its current performance for distinct environments and identify soil parameters for future improvements of the metric.

5.1 | Evaluation of the earlier nutrient metric

5.1.1 | Performance of the earlier metric

500 The metric developed for Sweden by Van Sundert et al. (2018) could not significantly explain variation in normalized productivity across European forests (Table 2), and neither could the original metric proposed by IIASA (Table S21). Even when separately considering pine and spruce forests, for which the metric was initially developed, the metric could not explain any variation in normalized productivity. In other words, the metric provided in Van Sundert et al. (2018) cannot be used as a 505 general indicator of the nutrient status across European forests outside Sweden.

5.2 | Adjustment of the earlier metric

5.2.1 | Adjusting the earlier metric

- One key difference between the Swedish forest soils and the forests elsewhere in Europe is the organic layer thickness. While ~70% of the Swedish forest sites had an organic layer thicker than 5 cm, and for ~40% of the sites this layer was > 10 cm thick, most sites of the ICP Forests dataset used here had an organic layer of 5 cm or less (Fig. S2). Given that the organic layer in the Swedish forests dominated the earlier analyses for the development of the metric, and organic layer C:N ratio and pH explained more variation than mineral soil C:N and pH (Table S22), we tested if an adjusted metric of Van Sundert et al. (2018), and (2) whether this adjusted metric could explain variation in normalized productivity for the ICP Forests dataset.
- This adjusted metric was developed as in Van Sundert et al. (2018), but using the C:N ratio and pH of 520 the organic FH layer instead of the top 20 cm of the soil profile (including FH layer). We opted to use south Sweden as the calibration dataset (similar to Van Sundert et al., 2018), because variation in both productivity and soil characteristics was largest for that region, and because more data were available for south Sweden than for ICP Forests. Regressions were thus fitted to the data, but now using organic-layer variables to calculate the partial scores. Additionally, we fixed the optimum for
- 525 soil pH_{CaCl2,org} a priori to 4.5, since this value was more clearly suggested by the European ICP data than the Swedish data, given a wider range of soil types with higher pH (Fig. S3a vs b; note that this pH optimum is low at the global scale, suggesting that further adjustments may be necessary if the metric would be updated for wider application). Finally, for SOC, we kept the top 20 cm layer (where most fine roots are found - Göransson et al. 2006), which can be regarded as the contribution of the
- 530 organic layer to the upper 20 cm of the soil, or the abundance of nutrient supplying organic matter mixed in the upper 20 cm of mineral soil where an organic layer is (nearly) absent. The adjusted metric consisted of the following equations (note that pH_{CaCl2} was used here instead of pH_{water} because of data availability):

535	SOC score = max(-0.18 * (In(SOC _{0-20cm}) - In(2.3))^2 + 0.525, -5.65)	(5)
	C:N score = max(-1.8 * ln(CN _{org}) + 5.7, -5.65)	(6)
	pH score = max(-0.52 * (pH _{CaCl2,org} - 4.5) ² + 0.9, -5.65)	(7)

The final score of the adjusted metric is then calculated as in Eq. 4. For the southern Swedish validation dataset, performance of this adjusted metric was similar to that of the metric presented in Van Sundert et al. (2018; see Table 2). Moreover, for some natural gradients in soil characteristics and productivity representing subsets of this Swedish dataset, the adjusted metric even performed better than the original one (Table S23).

545 **5.2.2** | Performance of the adjusted metric

For the ICP Forests dataset, the adjusted metric explained 12% of the variation in normalized productivity when including all plots in the analysis, i.e. combining forests dominated by spruce, pine, beech and oak. When analyses were performed per species, this increased up to 19% for spruce, 61% for pine and 31% for beech (Fig. 4; Table 2; for oak, the number of sites (n = 8) and associated variation in normalized productivity were too small for a robust analysis). Note that even with a perfect metric, R^2 would be unlikely to approach 1 because even though direct influences of climate and stand age were removed, there is still uncertainty in the response variable. Such uncertainty may for example arise from variation in soil water and oxygen availability, the normalization procedure of productivity for climate and age, and uncertainty in estimates of productivity and soil characteristics. Hence, especially the rather high species-specific R^2 values increase the confidence in this metric. For a more elaborate discussion on uncertainties, we refer to Van Sundert et al. (2018).

Even though across all species, the organic layer C:N ratio was typically most influential in the final
metric score (i.e. the C:N score had the highest weight in equation 4), species-specific analyses may
be more appropriate. Relationships between productivity and the metric can differ among species
(Table 2, Fig. 4), hence confounding the analysis combining all species. Moreover, species also
influence soil characteristics (e.g. Cools et al., 2014), such that low vs high values along the
horizontal axis of Fig. 4a may be influenced by different species (e.g. metric values for pine were
generally lower than values for beech – Fig. 4c vs 4d).

570

575

585

590

Table 2 Comparison of nutrient metric abilities to explain variation in normalized productivity across different datasets. The adjusted metric refers to the metric presented in the current paper (Eqs. 5-7 in Eq. 4), whereas the regression equation represents a multiple regression model using the same soil variables as the adjusted metric (Eq. 8). All three metrics were calibrated using data of southern Sweden. For the Swedish data, a validation subset (228 plots) of southern Swedish forests was used instead of the dataset of entire Sweden to avoid heteroscedasticity-induced artifacts (see Van Sundert et al. (2018)). Hence, the results for Sweden here represent the validation subset for southern Sweden. Errors represent the s.e.m.

Dataset	Explanatory power of metric presented in Van Sundert et al. (2018)	Explanatory power of adjusted metric	Explanatory power of regression equation
Swedish conifer forests (southern Sweden only)	slope = 1.4 ± 0.2 P < 0.001 *** $R^2 = 0.19$ n = 228	slope = 1.6 ± 0.2 P < 0.001 *** $R^2 = 0.17$ n = 228	slope = 0.9 ± 0.1 P < 0.001 *** $R^2 = 0.22$ n = 228
European forests	P = 0.32 n = 71	slope = 3 ± 1 P = 0.001 ** $R^2 = 0.12$ n = 77	slope = 1.7 ± 0.5 P = 0.002 ** $R^2 = 0.11$ n = 77
European spruce forests	P = 0.65 n = 22	slope = 5 ± 2 P = 0.02 * $R^2 = 0.19$ n = 23	slope = 2 ± 1 P = 0.03 * $R^2 = 0.17$ n = 23
European pine forests	P = 0.86 $n = 21$	slope = 8 ± 1 P < 0.001 *** $R^2 = 0.61$ n = 22	slope = 5 ± 1 P < 0.001 *** $R^2 = 0.50$ n = 22
European beech forests	slope = 2 ± 1 P = 0.09 (*) $R^2 = 0.10$ n = 21	slope = 8 ± 2 P = 0.003 ** $R^2 = 0.31$ n = 24	slope = 2.0 ± 0.9 P = 0.04 $R^2 = 0.14$ n = 24
Grasslands worldwide	slope = 0.16 ± 0.06 P = 0.01 * $R^2 = 0.07$ n = 77	slope = 0.23 ± 0.08 P = 0.008 ** $R^2 = 0.08$ n = 77	slope = 0.08 ± 0.03 P = 0.006 ** $R^2 = 0.09$ n = 77

- 595 For pine and spruce, residual variation of the relationship of normalized productivity and the nutrient metric was not significantly explained by any of the three soil factors included in the metric (Table 3), indicating that the adjusted metric developed for Sweden can also be used for central and western European pine and spruce forests. For beech, the residual variation correlated significantly with SOC (Table 3), suggesting that despite the strong correlation between normalized productivity 600 and the adjusted metric for these forests, the influence of SOC may not be accurately implemented.
 - The negative relationship between the residual variation and SOC points towards a potential bias in



the incorporated influence of SOC, with the SOC influence being increasingly overestimated as the metric value increases.

Figure 4 Normalized productivity versus the adjusted soil nutrient metric for (a) all forests, (b) spruce forests, (c) pine forests and (d) beech forests. Errors on the slope estimates represent the s.e.m. Shaded areas around the regression lines represent 95% confidence intervals.

 Table 3 Tests of variable implementation in the adjusted nutrient metric presented in this study. Species-specific associations between residuals of normalized productivities in Fig. 4 and soil variables in the metric are

630

shown. Aggregated results for all forests, dominated productivities in Fig. 4 and son variables in the metric are performance of the metric and its variable implementation among species. Abbreviations: SOC = soil organic carbon concentration; soil C:N ratio = soil carbon to nitrogen ratio. For the grassland dataset, mineral soil data were used to calculate the metric because no organic layer data were available. Errors represent the s.e.m.

Dataset	Residuals of Fig. 4 panel	ln SOC (%)	ln organic layer C:N ratio	рН
European spruce forests (n = 23)	b	<i>P</i> = 0.29	slope = -5 ± 2 P = 0.08 (*) $R^2 = 0.10$	<i>P</i> = 0.11
European pine forests (n = 22)	c	<i>P</i> = 0.43	<i>P</i> = 0.69	<i>P</i> = 0.68
European beech forests (n = 24)	d	slope = -1.7 ± 0.8 P = 0.04 * R ² = 0.14	<i>P</i> = 0.17	<i>P</i> = 0.64
Grasslands worldwide (<i>n</i> = 77)		<i>P</i> = 0.28	<i>P</i> = 0.58	<i>P</i> = 0.96

635

5.2.3 | The adjusted metric versus multiple regressions

The nutrient metric follows the rationale that nutrient availability depends more strongly on the soil factor that is most limiting, as that factor receives a higher weight (see equation 4; note however that the exact value of weighing factors is subjective). This is meaningful from a biogeochemical point of view, because, for example, differences in N availability may be more influential at optimal pH than at low pH where plant growth is commonly limited by Al toxicity and/or P deficiency. But does this metric indeed perform better than a multiple regression based on the same variables, or does it only make calculations more complicated? To test this, we fitted a multiple regression using the same three soil factors as the adjusted metric to normalized productivity (Norm) of the calibration dataset for southern Sweden (quadratic terms were included for SOC and pH to represent likely optima – e.g. Van Sundert et al., 2018):

Not surprisingly, performance of this regression equation for the metric calibration dataset of southern Sweden and gradients in Sweden was similar, or even slightly better, than that of the metric (Tables 2 and S23). However, the multiple regression explained consistently less variation

than the metric for the ICP dataset (Table 2). Moreover, variable implementation in the metric was better according to the ICP data per species (Table 3 vs S24). Finally, use of the metric instead of a multiple regression approach has the advantage that future updating based on other datasets is more practical. In the metric, additional soil variables can simply be introduced by a new partial equation (cf. Eqs. 1-3 and 5-7) without necessarily modifying the equations of pre-existing variables in the metric. Furthermore, the final weighing in the metric (Eq. 4) represents a type of interaction in which the worst scoring soil parameter gains most importance. This is much more complicated to achieve with multiple regression.

6 | APPLICATIONS OF THE SOIL-BASED METRIC AND FUTURE PROSPECTS

665 Based on a literature review and additional analyses, we illustrated that strong species-dependence limits the use of plant and remote sensing data when performing inter-site comparisons of the nutrient status. We therefore suggest that soil data offer more potential for use in nutrient status metrics, and presented a soil-based metric for temperate and boreal forests as an example. In this section, we discuss applications of this metric and potential for future improvements.

670

660

Our analysis indicated that the adjusted metric developed for pine and spruce forests explains a significant proportion of the variation in normalized productivity of beech forests. However, our analyses on beech suggested that the influence of SOC may not be accurately implemented and further adjustments to the metric may be needed in this regard. Interestingly, we also found that for

beech, the organic layer and especially mineral soil C:P ratio (but not soil total P – Table S25) correlated negatively with normalized productivity (Fig. 5, see also Table S10), while for the other species the influence of C:P was much less pronounced (Table S19). This result is in agreement with studies showing that P limitation in European beech forests is common (e.g. Talkner et al., 2015; Lang et al., 2017). Adding the C:P ratio to the metric and perhaps modifying the relationship for SOC
may thus further improve metric performance. However, further adjusting the metric based on the ICP Forests database alone is not possible because of the limited number of sites.



685

Figure 5 Normalized productivity of European beech forests versus (a) organic and (b) mineral soil C:P ratio.
 Aqua regia extractable P was taken here as the best available proxy for soil total P, such that actual total P as derived from the acid digestion method may have been underestimated (ISO 11466, 1995; Ivanov, 2012). Errors on the slope estimates represent the s.e.m. Shaded area around the regression curve represents 95% confidence intervals.



690

Figure 6 Normalized productivity versus the adjusted metric in worldwide distributed grasslands. Since SOC data were not available for most grassland sites, total C was used to calculate equation 5 instead (grasslands on calcareous soils were omitted from the analysis to ensure total C approximated SOC). Because of positive skewness, grassland productivity was log-transformed before normalizing (Table S7). Although model assumptions of normality of residuals, linearity, homoscedasticity and absence of outliers were met, nutrient metric scores in this dataset were negatively skewed. We therefore verified robustness of the result by transforming the X-axis to log(-Adjusted nutrient metric score + 1), which yielded similar results (P = 0.004 **; $R^2 = 0.09$). The error on the slope represents the s.e.m. Shaded area around the regression line represents 95% confidence intervals.

700

705

710

To test the application of the metric in ecosystems other than forests, we collected data from grasslands worldwide (Table S3). Via a literature search on web of science (see SI) we collected ANPP and the necessary combination of soil data for 77 grasslands. After normalizing ANPP using the SEM approach (see Table S7), and calculating the metric (using upper mineral soil data in equations 5-7 since grasslands usually lack an organic layer), we found a significantly positive relationship between normalized ANPP and the adjusted metric, albeit with a low R^2 (Fig. 6; Table 2). Residual variation was not explained by any of the variables included in the metric, hence supporting their correct implementation. Interestingly, we found a borderline significant positive correlation between residual variation and soil total P ($R^2 = 0.04$). This suggests that adding soil P to the metric may further improve its performance. More data, preferably across local gradients to avoid confounding effects of e.g. climate, are needed to explore the incorporation of soil P in the metric.

The new nutrient metric presented here can be used in observational and experimental temperate and boreal (conifer) forests with an organic soil horizon. Application in other ecosystems remains to
be tested, and especially tropical forests may pose a key challenge because these systems often lack organic soil layers and there is often efficient nutrient recycling from litter while the infertile mineral soil is largely bypassed (Legout et al., 2014; Grau et al., 2017). Nevertheless, the positive effect of P on normalized productivity in both beech forests and grasslands worldwide indicates further potential for improvement of the metric by more explicitly incorporating P (which was not possible within this study because no P data are available for the Swedish dataset used for the metric

720 within this study because no P data are available for the Swedish dataset used for the metric development).

The inclusion of additional parameters (e.g. soil P, or texture, which did not have an effect in the current datasets but might in others), further testing of the metric (e.g. against data from tropical

- 725 forests, and unmanaged ecosystems), and later applications of the metric (e.g. meta-analyses incorporating the influence of the nutrient status) require comprehensive and harmonized soil datasets. At a national scale, country-wide (forest) soil inventories may be used also in future studies, as we exemplified with the Swedish dataset. At larger spatial scales, however, combining national inventories may become complicated, because of incompatible procedures, different
- 730 variables measured etc. For large-scale modeling studies, initiatives such as SoilGrids (Hengl et al., 2017) might prove useful for upscaling (Dai et al., 2018), although finer spatial resolutions may be needed depending on the aim of the model and study. In general, harmonized soil datasets are rarely available and we therefore call on the scientific community to collect and provide these data for existing and future experiments and field sites. For more information regarding data needed to
- 735 create harmonized datasets, useful for both data-synthesis and modeling communities, we refer to Vicca et al. (2018).

The (current) components of the nutrient metric respond only slowly to environmental changes, such that it cannot be used to capture quick changes in the soil nutrient status, for example induced
by (experimentally imposed or natural) global change. Determining the variables included in the metric would nevertheless still be useful in such experiments to investigate long-term changes that eventually occur (e.g. Jandl et al., 2012; Zechmeister-Boltenstern et al., 2015). For capturing quick (sometimes transient) changes in the nutrient status, also other data should be collected, such as supply rates derived from resin membranes in the soil (Qian & Schoenau, 2002; Meason et al., 2009; Dijkstra et al., 2012; Andersen et al., 2014), data from soil based nutrient extractions (e.g. Vicca et al., 2018) and/or from shifts in tissue stoichiometry (Dijkstra et al., 2012; Sardans & Peñuelas, 2012; Peñuelas et al., 2013; Urbina et al., 2014). Global change induced shifts in such variables are however difficult to compare across sites in a quantitative manner (e.g. Sardans et al., 2017). Ideally, future metrics should not only grasp large-scale spatial variation in the nutrient status, but also

750 responses to environmental change.

7 | CONCLUSIONS

A wide range of research shows that nutrient availability strongly influences terrestrial ecosystems and shapes their responses to atmospheric, climatic and other environmental changes. Nonetheless, our understanding of nutrient controls remains poorly quantified, because we lack the tools for such quantification. There is thus a clear need for nutrient metrics that allow comparing the nutrient status across experimental and observational sites. Through a literature review and data analyses, we demonstrated that such a metric is best based on soil characteristics, rather than on plant- or remote sensing-derived indicators, because the link between plant traits and nutrient status strongly

- 760 depends on factors like phylogeny, phenology and climate. Here, we presented a soil-based metric, demanding data on SOC, organic layer C:N ratio and pH, that explains considerable variation in the nutrient status across northern and central European managed spruce, pine and beech forests. We propose that this nutrient metric can, in combination with other measures of nutrient availability, be used in inter-site comparisons across spruce and pine (and with caution also beech) forests in the
- temperate and boreal biomes. Application of our adjusted metric to other ecosystem types such as

tropical forests and grasslands remains to be verified, and future improvements may be possible through for example more explicit incorporation of P.

770 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The evaluation of the European forest nutrient status was based on data collected by partners of the official UNECE ICP Forests Network (http://icp-forests.net/contributors). Part of the data was co-financed by the European Commission (data achieved on 09-01-2019). The Swedish Forest Soil Inventory is part of the national environmental monitoring commissioned by the Swedish
 Environmental Protection Agency. EC–JRC–MARS provided precipitation data used in combination with the Swedish database. Data of the global grassland dataset were collected by DR, based on references given in the supplementary material. The study was supported by the Fund for Scientific Research – Flanders (FWO aspirant grant to KVS; FWO postdoctoral fellowships to SV and MFM) and by the European Research Council grant ERC-SyG-610028 IMBALANCE-P. CT acknowledges financial support from the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities, through the "María de Maeztu" program for Units of Excellence (MDM-2015-0552).

REFERENCES

- Alberti, G., Vicca, S., Inglima, I., Belelli-Marchesini, L., Genesio, L., Miglietta, F., ... Cotrufo, M. F.
 (2015). Soil C:N stoichiometry controls carbon sink partitioning between above-ground tree biomass and soil organic matter in high fertility forests. *iForest*, 8(2), 195–206.
 - Asner, G. P., Martin, R. E., Anderson, C. B., & Knapp, D. E. (2015). Quantifying forest canopy traits: imaging spectroscopy versus field survey. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 158, 15–27.
 - Asner, G. P., Martin, R. E., Tupayachi, R., Anderson, C. B., Sinca, F., Carranza-Jiménez, L., Martinez, P.
- 790 (2014). Amazonian functional diversity from forest canopy chemical assembly. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 111(15), 5604–5609.
 - Augusto, L., Achat, D. L., Jonard, M., Vidal, D., & Ringeval, B. (2017). Soil parent material—a major driver of plant nutrient limitations in terrestrial ecosystems. *Global change biology*, 23(9), 3808–3824.
- 795 Averill, C., Dietze, M. C., & Bhatnagar, J. M. (2018). Continental-scale Nitrogen pollution is shifting forest mycorrhizal associations and soil carbon stocks. *Global Change Biology*, 24(10), 4544–4553.
 - Balzotti, C. S., Asner, G. P., Taylor, P. G., Cleveland, C. C., Cole, R., Martin, R. E.,... Townsend, A. R. (2016). Environmental controls on canopy foliar nitrogen distributions in a neotropical lowland forest. *Ecological Applications*, 26(8), 2451–2464.
 - Bes, M., Corbera, J., Sayol, F., Bagaria, G., Jover, M., Preece, ... Fernández-Martínez, M. (2018). On the influence of water conductivity, pH and climate on Bryophyte assemblages in Catalan seminatural springs. *Journal of Bryology*, 40(2), 149–158.
- Binkley, D., & Hart, S. C. (1989). The components of nitrogen availability assessments in forest soils. In: B. A. Stewart (Ed.), Advances in Soil Science, pp. 57–112. New York: Springer New York.
- Bobbink, R., Hicks, K., Galloway, J., Spranger, T., Alkemade, R., Ashmore, M., ... De Vries, W. (2010). Global assessment of nitrogen deposition effects on terrestrial plant diversity: a synthesis. *Ecological applications*, 20(1), 30–59.
- Bol, R., Julich, D., Brödlin, D., Siemens, J., Kaiser, K., Dippold, M.A., ... Hagedorn, F. (2016). Dissolved
 and colloidal phosphorus fluxes in forest ecosystems an almost blind spot in ecosystem
 research. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, 179, 425–438.
 - Borer, E. T., Seabloom, E. W., Mitchell, C. E., & Cronin, J. P. (2014). Multiple nutrients and herbivores

interact to govern diversity, productivity, composition, and infection in a successional grassland. *Oikos*, 123(2), 214–224.

- 815 Brant, A. N., Chen, H. Y. (2015). Patterns and mechanisms of nutrient resorption in plants. *Critical reviews in plant sciences*, 34(5), 471–486.
 - Camino-Serrano, M., Graf Pannatier, E., Vicca, S., Luyssaert, S., Jonard, M., Ciais, P., ... Janssens, I. A. (2016). Trends in soil solution dissolved organic carbon (DOC) concentrations across European forests. *Biogeosciences*, 13, 5567–5585.
- 820 Campioli, M., Vicca, S., Luyssaert, S., Bilcke, J., Ceschia, E., Chapin, F. S. III, ... Janssens, I. A. (2015). Biomass production efficiency controlled by management in temperate and boreal ecosystems. *Nature geoscience*, 8, 843.
 - Chapin, F. S. (1980). The mineral nutrition of wild plants. *Annual review of ecology and systematics*, 11(1), 233–260.
- 825 Chapin, F. S., Matson, P. A., & Mooney, H. A. (2002). Principles of Terrestrial Ecosystem Ecology. New York: Springer-Verlag.
 - Cleland, E. E., Chiariello, N. R., Loarie, S. R., Mooney, H. A. & Field, C. B. (2006). Diverse responses of phenology to global changes in a grassland ecosystem. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103(37), 13740–13744.
- Cleveland, C. C., Townsend, A. R., Taylor, P., Alvarez-Clare, S., Bustamante, M. M. C., Chuyong, G.,...
 Wieder, W. R. (2011). Relationships among net primary productivity, nutrients and climate in tropical rain forest: a pan-tropical analysis. *Ecology Letters*, 14 (9), 939–947.

835

840

- Cools, N., Vesterdal, L., De Vos, B., Vanguelova, E., & Hansen., K. (2014). Tree species is the major factor explaining C:N Ratios in European forest soils. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 311, 3–16.
- Dai, Y., Shangguan, W., Wang, D., Wei, N., Xin, Q., Yuan, H., ... Yan, F. (2018). A review on the global soil datasets for earth system modeling. *Soil Discussions*, https://doi.org/10.5194/soil-2018-32.
- DeLucia, E. H., Drake, J. E., Thomas, R. B., Gonzalez-Meler, M. (2007). Forest carbon use efficiency: is respiration a constant fraction of gross primary production? *Global Change Biology*, 13, 1157–1167.
- Diekmann, M. (2003). Species indicator values as an important tool in applied plant ecology a review. Basic and Applied Ecology, 4(6), 493–506.
- Dieleman, W. I. J., Vicca, S., Dijkstra, F. A., Hagedorn, F., Hovenden, M. J., Larsen, K. S., ... Janssens I. A. (2012). Simple additive effects are rare: a quantitative review of plant biomass and soil process responses to combined manipulations of CO2 and temperature. *Global change biology*, 18(9), 2681–2693.
 - Dijkstra, F. A., Pendall, E., Morgan, J. A., Blumenthal, D. M., Carrillo, Y., LeCain, D. R., Follett, R. F. & Williams, D. G. (2012). Climate change alters stoichiometry of phosphorus and nitrogen in a semiarid grassland. *New Phytologist*,196(3), 807–815.
- 850 Di Palo, F., & Fornara, D. A. (2017). Plant and soil nutrient stoichiometry along primary ecological successions: is there any link? *PloS One*, 12 (8), e0182569.
 - Douma, J. C., Shipley, B., Witte, J. P. M., Aerts, R., & van Bodegom, P. M. (2012). Disturbance and resource availability act differently on the same suite of plant traits: revisiting assembly hypotheses.*Ecology*, 93(4), 825–835.
- 855 Dreesen, F. E., De Boeck, H. J., Janssens, I. A. & Nijs, I. (2012). Summer heat and drought extremes trigger unexpected changes in productivity of a temperate annual/biannual plant community. *Environmental and experimental botany*, 79, 21–30.
 - Ellenberg, H., Weber, H.E., Dull, R., Wirth, V., Werner, W. & Paulissen, D. (1992). Zeigerwerte von Pflanzen in Mitteleuropa. *Scripta Geobotanica*, 18, 1–248.
- Elser, J. J., Fagan, W. F., Denno, R. F., Dobberfuhl, D. R., Folarin, A., Huberty, A., ... Sterner, R. W. (2000). Nutritional constraints in terrestrial and freshwater food webs. *Nature*, 408(6812), 578–580.
 - Ewald, J., & Ziche, D. (2016). Giving meaning to Ellenberg nutrient values: national forest soil

inventory yields frequency-based scaling. Applied Vegetation Science, 20(1), 115–123.

- 865 Fay, P. A., Prober, S. M., Harpole, W. S., Knops, J. M. H., Bakker, J. D., Borer, E. T., ... Yang, L. H. (2015). Grassland productivity limited by multiple nutrients. *Nature plants*, 1, 15080.
 - Fernández-Martínez, M., Vicca, S., Janssens, I. A., Sardans, J., Luyssaert, S., Campioli, M., ... Peñuelas, J. (2014). Nutrient availability as the key regulator of global forest carbon balance. *Nature Climate Change*, 4, 471–476.
- 870 Fernández-Martínez, M., Vicca, S., Janssens, I. A., Campioli, M., & Peñuelas, J. (2016). Nutrient availability and climate as the main determinants of the ratio of biomass to NPP in woody and non-woody forest compartments. *Trees*, 30(3), 775–783.

875

905

- Fernández-Martínez, M., Vicca, S., Janssens, I. A., Ciais, P., Obersteiner, M., Bartrons, M., ..., Peñuelas, J. (2017). Atmospheric deposition, CO2, and change in the land carbon sink. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1).
- Filella, I., Serrano, L., Serra, J., & Peñuelas, J. (1995). Evaluating wheat nitrogen status with canopy reflectance indices and discriminant analysis. *Crop Science*, 35(5), 1400.
 - Fisher, J. B., Badgley, G., & Blyth., E. (2012). Global Nutrient Limitation in Terrestrial Vegetation. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 26(3).
- 880 Fleck, S., Cools, N., De Vos, B., Meesenburg, H., & Fischer, R. (2016). The Level II aggregated forest soil condition database links soil physicochemical and hydraulic properties with long-term observations of forest condition in Europe. *Annals of Forest Science*, 73, 945–957.

Godefroid, S., & Dana, E. D. (2006). Can Ellenberg's indicator values for Mediterranean plants be used outside their region of definition? *Journal of Biogeography*, 34 (1), 62–68.

- 885 Gessler, A., Schaub, M., & McDowell, N. G. (2017). The role of nutrients in drought-induced tree mortality and recovery. *New phytologist*, *214*(2), 513–520.
 - Göransson, H., Wallander, H., Ingerslev, M. & Rosengren, U. (2006). Estimating the relative nutrient uptake from different soil depths in Quercus robur, Fagus sylvatica and Picea abies. *Plant and Soil*, 286(1–2): 87–97.
- 890 Grau, O., Peñuelas, J., Ferry, B., Freycon, V., Blanc, L., Desprez, M.,... Herault, B. (2017). Nutrientcycling mechanisms other than the direct absorption from soil may control forest structure and dynamics in poor Amazonian soils. *Scientific Reports*, 7, 45017.
 - Han, W., Tang, L., Chen, Y., & Fang, J. (2013). Relationship between the relative limitation and resorption efficiency of nitrogen vs phosphorus in woody plants. *PLoS One*, 8(12), e83366.
- Harpole, W. S., Sullivan, L. L., Lind, E. M., Firn, J., Adler, P. B., Borer, E. T., ... Wragg, P. D. (2016).
 Addition of multiple limiting resources reduces grassland diversity. *Nature*, 537(7618), 93–96.
 - He, J-S., Wang, X., Schmid, B., Flynn, D. F. B., Li, X., Reich, P. B., & Fang, J. (2010). Taxonomic identity, phylogeny, climate and soil fertility as drivers of leaf traits across Chinese grassland biomes. *Journal of Plant Research*, 123 (4), 551–561.
- Hengl, T., Mendes de Jesus, J., Heuvelink, G.B.M., Ruiperez Gonzalez, M., Kilibarda, M., Blagotić, A.,
 ... Kempen, B. (2017). SoilGrids250m: global gridded soil information based on machine learning. PloS One, 12(2), e0169748.
 - Hodgson, J. G., Montserrat-Martí, G., Charles, M., Jones, G., Wilson, P., Shipley, B.,... Pla, F. R. (2011).
 Is leaf dry matter content a better predictor of soil fertility than specific leaf area? *Annals of Botany*, 108(7), 1337–1345.
- Högberg, M. N., Briones, M. J. I., Keel, S. G., Metcalfe, D. B., Campbell, C., Midwood, A. J., ... Högberg
 P. (2010). Quantification of effects of season and nitrogen supply on tree below-ground carbon transfer to ectomycorrhizal fungi and other soil organisms in a boreal pine forest. New phytologist, 187(2), 485–493.
- 910 Högberg, P., Näsholm, T., Franklin, O. & Högberg, M. N. (2017). Tamm Review: On the nature of the nitrogen limitation to plant Growth in Fennoscandian boreal forests. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 403, 161–185.
 - Holford, I. C. R. (1997). Soil phosphorus: its measurement, and its uptake by plants. *Soil Research*, 35(2), 227–240.

- 915 Homolova, L., Maenovsky, Z., Clevers, J. G. P. W., Garcia-Santos, G. & Schaepman, M. E. (2013). Review of optical-based remote sensing for plant trait mapping. *Ecological Complexity*, 15, 1– 16.
 - Houlton, B. Z., Morford, S. L., & Dahlgren, R. A. (2018). Convergent evidence for widespread rock nitrogen sources in Earth's surface environment. *Science*, 360 (6384), 58–62.
- 920 Huang, W., Houlton, B. Z., Marklein, A. R., Liu, J., & Zhou, G. (2015). Plant stoichiometric responses to elevated CO2 vary with nitrogen and phosphorus inputs: evidence from a global-scale metaanalysis. *Scientific reports*, 5, 18225.

925

930

940

955

- ICP Forests. (2010). Manual on methods and for harmonized sampling, assessment, monitoring and analysis of the effects of air pollution on forests. Hamburg: UNECE ICP Forests Programme Co-ordinating Centre.
- IIASA, & FAO. (2012). Global Agro-ecological Zones (GAEZ v3.0). Laxenburg, Rome: International Instutute for Applied Systems Analysis, Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations.
- ISO 11466. (1995). Soil Quality Extraction of trace elements soluble in aqua regia. Geneva: International Organization for Standardization. available at www.iso.ch, last access: 24-11-2018.
- Ivanov, K., Zaprjanova, P., Petkova, M., Stefanova, V., Kmetov, V., Georgieva, D., & Angelova, V. (2012). Comparison of inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry and colorimetric determination of total and extractable phosphorus in soils. *Spectrochimica Acta,Part B: Atomic Spectroscopy*, 71–72, 117–122.
- 935 Jager, M. M., Richardson, S. J., Bellingham, P. J., Clearwater, M. J., & Laughlin, D. C. (2015). Soil fertility induces coordinated responses of multiple independent functional traits. *Journal of Ecology*, 103(2), 374–385.
 - Knyazikhin, Y., Schull, M. A., Stenberg, P., Mõttus, M., Rautiainen, M., Yang, Y., ... Myneni, R.
 B.(2013). Hyperspectral remote sensing of foliar nitrogen content. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 110(3): E185–192.
 - Kokaly, R. F., Asner, G. P., Ollinger, S. V., Martin, M. E., & Wessman, C. A. (2009). Characterizing canopy biochemistry from imaging spectroscopy and its application to ecosystem studies. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 113, S78–91.
- Kramer-Walter, K. R., Bellingham, P. J., Millar, T. R., Smissen, R. D., Richardson, S. J., & Laughlin, D. C.
 (2016). Root traits are multidimensional: specific root length is independent from root tissue density and the plant economic spectrum. *Journal of Ecology*, 104(5), 1299–1310.
 - Jandl, R., Smidt, S., Mutsch, F., Fürst, A., Zechmeister, H., Bauer, H. & Dirnböck, T. (2012). Acidification and nitrogen eutrophication of Austrian forest soils. *Applied and Environmental Soil Science*, 2012, 1–9.
- 950 Kattge, J., Diaz, S., Lavorel, S., Prentice, C., Leadley, P., Bonisch, G., ... Wirth, C. (2011). TRY- a global database of plant traits. *Global Change Biology*, 17(9), 2905–2935.
 - Kobe, R.K., Lepczyk, C.A., Iyer, M. (2005). Resorption efficiency decreases with increasing green leaf nutrients in a global data set. *Ecology*, 86(10), 2780–2792.
 - Körner, C. (2006). Plant CO2 responses: an issue of definition, time and resource supply. *New phytologist*, *172*(3), 393–411.
 - Laliberté, E., Kardol, P., Didham, R. K., Teste, F. P., Turner, B. L., & Wardle, D. A. (2017). Soil fertility shapes belowground food webs across a regional climate gradient. *Ecology letters*, 20(10), 1273–1284.
- Lang, F., J. Krüger, W. Amelung, S. Willbold, E. Frossard, E. K. Bünemann, ... Chmara, I. (2017). Soil
 phosphorus supply controls P nutrition strategies of beech forest ecosystems in Central Europe.
 Biogeochemistry, 136 (1), 5–29.
 - Legout, A., Hansson, K., Van der Heijden, G., Laclau, J-P., Augusto, L., Ranger, J. (2014). Fertilité chimique des sols forestiers: concepts de base. *Revue forestière française*, 2014(4). English translation available at http://mycor.nancy.inra.fr/ARBRE/wp-
- 965 content/uploads/2015/02/SP_4_Chemical-fertility-of-forest-soils-basic-concepts.pdf, last

access: 24-11-2018.

- Liebig, J. (1841). Die organische Chemie in ihrer Anwendung auf Agricultur und Physiologie.Braunschweig: F. Vieweg.
- Loozen, Y., Rebel, K. T., Karssenberg, D., Wassen, M. J., Sardans, J., Peñuelas, J., & De Jong, S. M.
 (2018). Remote sensing of canopy nitrogen at regional scale in Mediterranean forests using the spaceborne MERIS terrestrial chlorophyll index. *Biogeosciences*, 15(9), 2723–2742.
 - McGill, B. J., Enquist, B. J., Weiher, E., & Westoby, M. (2006). Rebuilding community ecology from functional traits. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 21(4), 178–185.
- McGroddy, M.E., Daufresne, T., Hedin, L.O. (2004). Scaling of C:N:P stoichiometry in forests worldwide: implications of terrestrial redfield-type ratios. *Ecology*, 85, 2390–2401.
 - Meason, D. F., Idol, T. W., Friday, J. B., & Scowcroft, P. G. (2009). Effects of fertilisation on phosphorus pools in the volcanic soil of a managed tropical forest. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 258(10), 2199–2206.
- Mitchell, J. J., Glenn, N. G., Sankey, T. T., Derryberry, D. R., & Germino, M. J. (2012). Remote sensing of sagebrush canopy nitrogen. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 124, 217–223.
- Muñoz-Huerta, R. F., Guevara-Gonzalez, R. G., Contreras-Medina, L. M., Torres-Pacheco, I., Prado-Olivarez, J., & Ocampo-Velazquez, R. V. (2013). A review of methods for sensing the nitrogen status in plants: advantages, disadvantages and recent advances. *Sensors*, 13(8), 10823–10843.
- Neyroud, J-A., & Lischer, P. (2003). Do different methods used to estimate soil phosphorus
 availability across Europe give comparable results? *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, 166(4), 422–431.
 - Niu S., Classen, A. T., Dukes, J. S., Kardol, P., Liu, L., Luo, Y., ... Zaehle, S. (2016). Global patterns and substrate-based mechanisms of the terrestrial nitrogen cycle. *Ecology letters*, 19(6), 697–709.
- Nunes, M. H., Davey, M. P., & Coomes, D. A. (2017). On the challenges of using field spectroscopy to measure the impact of soil type on leaf traits. *Biogeosciences*, 14(13), 3371–3385.
- Ollinger, S. V., Reich, P. B., Frolking, S., Lepine, L. C., Hollinger, D. Y., & Richardson, D. A. (2013). Nitrogen cycling, forest canopy reflectance, and emergent properties of ecosystems. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 110(27), E2437.
- Ollinger, S. V., Richardson, A. D., Martin, M. E., Hollinger, D. Y., Frolking, S. E., Reich, P. B., ... Schmid, H. P. (2008). Canopy nitrogen, carbon assimilation, and albedo in temperate and boreal forests: functional relations and potential climate feedbacks. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105(49), 19336–19341.
 - Olsson, M. (1999). Soil Survey in Sweden. European Soil Bureau, Ispra, Italy.
- 1000 Ostertag, R. (2010). Foliar nitrogen and phosphorus accumulation responses after fertilization: an example from nutrient-limited Hawaiian forests. *Plant and Soil*, 334, 85–98.
 - Pakeman, R. J. (2013). Intra-specific leaf trait variation: management and fertility matter more than the climate at continental scales. *Folia Geobotanica*, 48(3), 355–371.
- Peñuelas, J., Fernández-Martínez, M., Ciais, P., Jou, D., Piao, S., Obersteiner, M., ... Sardans, J. (2019). The bioelements, the elementome, and the biogeochemical niche. *Ecology*, e02652.
 - Peñuelas, J., Gamon, J., Freeden, A., Merino, J., & Field, C. (1994). Reflectance indices associated with physiological changes in nitrogen- and water-limited sunflower leaves. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 48, 135–146.
- Peñuelas, J., Poulter, B., Sardans, J., Ciais, P., van der Velde, M., Bopp, L., ... Janssens, I. A. (2013).
 Human-induced nitrogen-phosphorus imbalances alter natural and managed ecosystems across the globe. *Nature communications*, 4, 2934.
 - Porder, S., Asner, G. P., & Vitousek. P. M. (2005). Ground-based and remotely sensed nutrient availability across a tropical landscape. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102(31), 10909–10912.
- 1015 Qian, P., & Schoenau, J. J. (2002). Practical applications of ion exchange resins in agricultural and environmental soil research. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, 82(1), 9–21.

Reed, S. C., Townsend, A. R., Davidson, E. A., & Cleveland, C. C. (2012). Stoichiometric patterns in foliar nutrient resorption across multiple scales. New Phytologist, 196(1), 173–180.

- Reich, P. B., & Flores-Moreno, H. (2017). Peeking beneath the Hood of the Leaf Economics Spectrum. New Phytologist, 214(4), 1395–1397.
- Ren, H., Xu, Z., Isbell, F., Huang, J., Han, X., Wan, S., ... Fang, Y. (2017). Exacerbated nitrogen limitation ends transient stimulation of grassland productivity by increased precipitation. *Ecological monographs*, 87(3), 457–469.
- Roa-Fuentes, L. L., Templer, P. H., & Campo, J. (2015). Effects of precipitation regime and soil 1025 nitrogen on leaf traits in seasonally dry tropical forests of the Yucatan Peninsula, Mexico. *Oecologia*, 179(2), 585–597.
 - Roscher, C, Gubsch M., Lipowsky A., Schumacher J., Weigelt, A., Buchmann, N., Schulze E.D., Schmid, B. (2018). Trait means, trait plasticity and trait differences to other species jointly explain species performances in grasslands of varying diversity. Oikos, 127, 855–865.
- 1030 Roy, R. N., Finck, A., Blair, G. J., & Tandon, H. (2006). Plant nutrition for food security. A guide for integrated nutrient management. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
 - Sardans, J., Alonso, R., Carnicer, J., Fernández-Martínez, M., Vivanco, M. G., & Peñuelas, J. (2016). Factors influencing the foliar elemental composition and stoichiometry in forest trees in Spain. Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics, 18, 52–69.
 - Sardans, J., Grau, O., Chen, H. Y. H., Janssens, I. A., Ciais, P., Piao, S., & Peñuelas, J. (2017). Changes in nutrient concentrations of leaves and roots in response to global change factors. Global Change Biology, 23(9), 3849-3856.
- Sardans, J., Janssens, I. A., Alonso, R., Veresoglou, S. D., Rillig, M. C., Sanders, T. G. M., ... Peñuelas, J. 1040 (2015). Foliar elemental composition of European forest tree species associated with evolutionary traits and present environmental and competitive conditions. Global Ecology and Biogeography, 24(2), 240-255.
 - Sardans, J., & Peñuelas, J. (2012). The role of plants in the effects of global change on nutrient availability and stoichiometry in the plant-soil System. Plant Physiology, 160(4), 1741–1761.
- 1045 Schaffers, A. P., & Sýkora, K. V. (2000). Reliability of Ellenberg indicator values for moisture, nitrogen and soil reaction: a comparison with field measurements. Journal of Vegetation Science, 11(2), 225-244.

Schroeder, D., & Gething, P. A. (1984). Soils-facts and concepts. Bern: International Potash Institute.

- Schulte-Uebbing, L. & de Vries, W. (2018). Global-scale impacts of nitrogen deposition on tree 1050 carbon sequestration in tropical, temperate, and boreal forests: a meta-analysis. Global Change Biology, 24(2), 416-431.
 - Serbin, S. P., Singh, A., McNeil, B. E., Kingdon, C. C., & Townsend, P. A. (2014). Spectroscopic determination of leaf morphological and biochemical traits for northern temperate and boreal tree species. Ecological Applications, 24(7), 1651–1669.
- 1055 Serrano, L., Peñuelas, J., & Ustin, S. L. (2002). Remote sensing of nitrogen and lignin in Mediterranean vegetation from AVIRIS data. Remote Sensing of Environment, 81(2-3), 355-364.
 - Shi, B., Wang, Y., Meng, B., Zhong, S., & Sun, W. (2018). Effects of nitrogen addition on the drought susceptibility of the Leymus Chinensis meadow ecosystem vary with drought duration. Frontiers in Plant Science,9.
 - Simpson, A. H., Richardson, S. J., & Laughlin, D.C. (2016). Soil-climate interactions explain variation in foliar, stem, root and reproductive traits across temperate forests. Global Ecology and *Biogeography*, 25(8), 964–978.
- Soil Survey Staff. (2014). Keys to soil taxonomy, 12th edition. Washington DC: USDA-National 1065 Resources Conservation Service.
 - Stendahl, J. (2019). MarkInfo. Uppsala, Sweden: Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Soil and Environment. available at https://www.slu.se/miljoanalys/statistik-och-

1035

miljodata/miljodata/webbtjanster-miljoanalys/markinfo/markinfo/, last access: 15-08-2019.

- Stevens, C. J., Lind, E. M., Hautier, Y., Harpole, W. S., Borer, E. T., Hobbie, S., ... Chu, C. J. (2015).
 Anthropogenic nitrogen deposition predicts local grassland primary production worldwide. *Ecology*, 96(6), 1459–1465.
 - Strömgren, M. & Linder, S. (2002). Effects of nutrition and soil warming on stemwood production in a boreal Norway spruce stand. *Global Change Biology*, 8(12), 1194–1204.
- Sullivan, B. W., Alvarez-Clare, S., Castle, S. C., Porder, S., Reed, S. C., Schreeg, L., ... Cleveland, C.C.
 (2014). Assessing nutrient limitation in complex forested ecosystems: alternatives to large-scale fertilization experiments. *Ecology*, 95(3), 668–681.
 - Talkner, U., Meiwes, K. J., Potočić, N., Seletković, I., Cools, N., De Vos, B., & Rautio, P. (2015). Phosphorus nutrition of beech (Fagus Sylvatica L.) is decreasing in Europe. *Annals of Forest Science*, 72(7), 919–928.
- 1080 Terrer, C., Vicca, S., Hungate, B. A., Phillips, R. P., & Prentice, I. C. (2016). Mycorrhizal association as a primary control of the CO₂ fertilization effect. *Science*, 353(6294), 72–74.
 - Terrer, C., Vicca, S., Stocker, B. D., Hungate, B. A., Phillips, R. P., Reich, P. B., ... Prentice, I. C. (2018). Ecosystem responses to elevated CO2 governed by plant-soil interactions and the cost of nitrogen acquisition. *New phytologist*, 217(2), 507–522.
- 1085 Thompson, K., Hodgson, J. G., Grime, J. P., Rorison, I. H., Band, S. R., &Spencer, R. E. (1993). Ellenberg numbers revisited. *Phytocoenologia*, 23(1–4), 277–289.
 - Urbina, I., Sardans, J., Beierkuhnlein, C., Jentsch, A., Backhaus, S., Grant, K., Kreyling, J., & Peñuelas, J. (2015). Shifts in the elemental composition of plants during a very severe drought. *Environmental and Experimental Botany*, 111, 63–73.
- 1090 van Heerwaarden, L. M., Toet, S., & Aerts, R. (2003). Nitrogen and phosphorus resorption efficiency and proficiency in six sub-arctic bog species after 4 years of nitrogen fertilization. *Journal of Ecology*, 91, 1060–1070.
- Van Sundert, K., Horemans, J.A., Stendahl, J., & Vicca, S. (2018). The influence of soil properties and nutrients on conifer forest growth in Sweden, and the first steps in developing a nutrient availability metric. *Biogeosciences*, 15, 3475–3496.
 - Vergutz, L., Manzoni, S., Porporato, A., Novais, R.F., & Jackson, R.B. (2012). Global resorption efficiencies and concentrations of carbon and nutrients in leaves of terrestrial plants. *Ecological Monographs*, 82(2), 205–220.
- Verrelst, J., Camp-Valls, G., Munoz-Mari, J., Rivera, J. P., Veroustraete, F., Clevers, J. G. P. W., & Moreno, J. (2015). Optical remote sensing and the retrieval of terrestrial vegetation bio-geophysical properties a review. *ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing*, 108, 273–290.
 - Vicca, S., Luyssaert, S., Peñuelas, J., Campioli, M., Chapin, F. S. III, Ciais, P., ... Janssens, I. A. (2012). Fertile forests produce biomass more efficiently. *Ecology letters*, 15(6), 520–526.
- 1105 Vicca, S., Stocker, B. D., Reed, S., Wieder, W. R., Bahn, M., Fay, P. A., ... Ciais, P. (2018). Using research networks to create the comprehensive datasets needed to assess nutrient availability as a key determinant of terrestrial carbon cycling. *Environmental Research Letters*, 13(125006).
 - Violle, C., Navas, M-L., Vile, D., Kazakou, E., Fortunel, C., Hummel, I., & Garnier, E. (2007). Let the Concept of Trait Be Functional! *Oikos*, 116(5), 882–892.
- Wagner, M., Kahmen, A., Schlumprecht, H., Audorff, V., Perner, J., Buchmann, N., & Weisser, W. W. (2007). Prediction of herbage yield in grassland: how welldo Ellenberg N-values perform? *Applied Vegetation Science*, 10(1), 15–24.

1115

- Wang, Y., Meng, B., Zhong, S., Wang, D., Ma, J., & Sun, W. (2018). Aboveground biomass and root/shoot ratio regulated drought susceptibility of ecosystem carbon exchange in a meadow steppe. *Plant and Soil*, 432(1-2), 259–72.
- Wang, Y. P., Law, R. M., Pak, B. (2010). A global model of carbon, nitrogen and phosphorus cycles for the terrestrial biosphere. *Biogeosciences*, 7, 2261–2282.
 - Wang, Z., Skidmore, A. K., Darvishzadeh, R., & Wang, T. (2018). Mapping forest canopy nitrogen

content by inversion of coupled leaf-canopy radiative transfer models from airborne hyperspectral imagery. *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology*, 253–254, 247–260.

- Wigley, B. J., Slingsby, J. A., Díaz, S., Bond, W. J., Fritz, H., & Coetsee, C. (2016). Leaf traits of African woody savanna species across climate and soil fertility gradients: evidence for conservative versus acquisitive resource-use strategies. *Journal of Ecology*, 104(5), 1357–1369.
- Wright, I. J., Reich, P. B., Westoby, M., Ackerly, D. D., Baruch, Z., Bongers, F., ... Villar, R. (2004). The worldwide leaf economics spectrum. *Nature*, 428(6985), 821–27.
 - White, C. S., Moore, D. I., & Craig, J. A. (2004). Regional-scale drought increases potential soil fertility in semiarid grasslands. *Biology and fertility of soils*, 40(1), 73–78.
 - Yuan, Z.Y., & Chen, H.Y. (2009). Global-scale patterns of nutrient resorption associated with latitude, temperature and precipitation. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 18(1), 11–18.
- 1130 Yufeng, G., Thomasson J. A., & Sui, R. (2006). Remote sensing of soil properties in precision agriculture: a review. *Frontiers of Earth Science*, 5(3), 229–238.
 - Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S., Keiblinger, K. M., Mooshammer, M., Peñuelas, J., Richter, A., Sardans, J., & Wanek, W. (2015). The application of ecological stoichiometry to plant–microbial–soil organic matter transformations. *Ecological Monographs*, 85(2), 133–155.
- 1135 Zelený, D., & Schaffers, A. P. (2012). Too good to be true: pitfalls of using mean Ellenberg indicator values in vegetation analyses. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 23(3), 419–431.